
 

 

 
February 5, 2018 

 

 The Washington County Board of Commissioners met in a regular session on Monday, 

February 5, 2018 at 6:00 PM in the Commissioners’ Room, 116 Adams Street, Plymouth, NC.  

Commissioners Johnson, Phelps, and Sexton were present.  Also present were County 

Manager/County Attorney Curtis Potter and Clerk to the Board Julie J. Bennett.  Commissioners 

Riddick and Walker were unable to attend. 

 

Mr. Charles Sharpe gave the invocation.  Commissioner Phelps led the pledge of 

allegiance.  

 

ADDITIONS/DELETIONS: Ms. Bennett added a Closed Session for Personnel NCGS §143-

318.11(a)(6) and Chair Johnson added Item 7A NC Works Certification. 

 

 CONSENT AGENDA:   

 

a) Approval of Minutes from January 10, 2018 

b) Tax Refunds & Releases and Insolvent Accounts 

c) Proclamation:  Black History Month 

d) Resolution Opposing any Change in the Definition of a Commercial Fishing Operation 

e) Resolution Opposing a Change from the Election of Judges to the Selection of Judges 

f) Resolution Amending Washington County Personnel Policy 

to add: Article VII, Section 15: Discipline for Arrest due to Criminal Charges 

g) Board Penalty Releases:  Matt Respass 

     Elliott Farms, Inc. 

 

Commissioner Phelps made a motion approve the Consent Agenda.  Commissioner 

Sexton seconded, motion passed unanimously.   

 

 

PUBLIC FORUM:  Mr. Charles Sharpe, 48 S Bank St, Roper, brought greetings from 

Roper including the Town Council and Mayor Blount.  Mr. Sharpe wanted to bring some 

drainage issues to Mr. Potter.  Mr. Sharpe said he spoke with Ms. Prinsloo who said there may be 

funds for drainage issues and she is to speak at the Roper Town Council meeting next week.  Mr. 

Sharpe said he would like Mr. Potter to be there also.  Mr. Sharpe said he knows they are 

supposed to become one of the districts.  Another issue Mr. Sharpe had was regarding election 

signs for races that weren’t being run at that time. Are there boundaries to know how far in 

advance they can be put out?  Mr. Potter suggested Mr. Sharpe speak to Ms. Dora Bell, Elections 

Director. 

 

Ms. Connie Robinson, 158 Brick Mill Lane, Plymouth, stated that Brick Mill Lane has 

not been maintained since 1967.  Ms. Robinson said she has documents showing when the land 

was first developed.  She wanted to see if the Board will pave it.  Ms. Robinson said she had 

documents showing there was a 60 foot right of way and would like have it presented to 

NCDOT.  Mr. Potter took Ms. Robinson’s documents and said he would get them to NCDOT. 

 



 

Mr. Jimmy Jones, 151 Cardinal Lane, Roper, wants to have his road paved. Once again, 

he said he had the proper documents to show why it should be paved.   

 

Mr. Jack Webb, 1252 Jones White Road, Roper, said Mr. Jimmy Jones asked him to help 

get Cardinal Lane paved.  Mr. Webb said he has talked with Mr. Derrick Lee at NCDOT.  Mr. 

Webb said he has done the research.  Mr. Webb said he was told there needed to be a deed 

showing that Cardinal Lane had people there before July 30, 1975.  Mr. Webb found this info 

and took it to Mr. Lee and he said he would forward it to the NCDOT Office in Ahoskie.  Mr. 

Webb said he also showed Mr. Lee area photos.  

 

Mr. Jerry Logue, Smithfield Hog Foods, spoke to the Board regarding the condition of 

Newland Road and its current road safety.  Mr. Logue said he doesn’t live here but travels the 

road at least 4 days a week. Vehicles travel on the wrong side of the road because one side is 

better than the other.  Over the last several years, there have been deaths due to the condition of 

the road…one in the last few weeks.  Mr. Logue said he blames it on the road and the bad 

weather (snow).  Mr. Logue said he had one of his food trucks end up in the canal.  The driver 

managed to get out, but the truck was significantly damaged.  (The mill runs 24 hours a day…so 

he has trucks on Newland Road day and night.)  One of Mr. Logue’s drivers sustained injuries 

when his head hit the top of his cab and damaged his neck.  Mr. Logue said his company has put 

$11.1M into the feed mill so they are invested. Approximately 240 trucks travel to and from 

Smithfield Hog Foods…which equates to 12,500 trucks a year traveling that road.  Mr. Logue 

would like the State to consider at the very least to put guardrails on Newland Road. A lot of 

areas along that road have no protection. Mr. Logue also asked for consideration that if any work 

is to be done on Newland Road, please don’t do it during harvest time which is September – 

November. 

 

Ms. Paulique Horton, Creswell, said she had three things of concern.  Newland Road 

does need to have guardrails.  Ms. Horton said, with support of Mayor Blount who is also here 

tonight, she is requesting funds from the County for May Daze which will be May 4-5, 2018.  

Ms. Horton went on to say that Main Street in Creswell has not been paved in years. She also 

would like to see St. David’s Road repaved. 

 

Ms. Zina Rhodes, Plymouth, DSS Riverlight transit supervisor, told the Commissioners 

that her staff is one of the lowest paid in the County.  Ms. Rhodes said she wanted to put this 

back in front of the Commissioners for when they start looking at the DSS budget.  Please make 

sure to look at the line item that asks for salary increases.   

 

Mr. Dwight Davenport, Lake Phelps Fire Department Chief, told the Commissioners that 

something has got to be done with Newland Rd.  As a Fire Chief, he has been to too many 

wrecks of vehicles that have ended up in that canal.  People drown in the canal.  Mr. Davenport 

said  something needs to be done or we are going to have more instances like this.   

 

RECOGNITION FOR EMPLOYEE OF THE YEAR:    Chair Johnson said there were 

four Employees of the Quarter for 2017:  Ms. Sacha Pledger, Mr. Andrew Coccaro, Ms. Andrea 

Alexander and Ms. Mary Moscato.  Chair Johnson presented a plaque to Ms. Mary Moscato for 

being chosen as the Employee of the Year by the Employee of the Quarter Committee.  Ms. 

Moscato will also receive a check for $250.   

 



 

TAX COLLECTOR’S REPORT:  Ms. Sherri Wilkins, Tax Administrator, spoke to the 

Board.  Ms. Wilkins stated that in accordance with NCGS §105-369(a) the following represents 

the total of unpaid 2017 taxes that are liens on Real Property as of February 5, 2018:  

$818,861.90.  This is less than last year even with the increase of the ad valorem tax rate.  

  

Ms. Wilkins also said that the County’s Delinquent Tax Coordinator, Darlene Harrison, 

continues with wage garnishments, bank attachments, debt set-off and foreclosures. 

 

Ms. Wilkins said the Tax Office is offering payment plans till June 2018 on the 2017 

taxes.   

  

Ms. Wilkins also noted that the ‘Notice of Lien Advertisement’ (aka 2
nd

 Notice Letters) 

and the Debt Set-off letter will be combined this year and mailed in March.  Delinquent taxes for 

2017 will be advertised in April.  

 

Commissioner Sexton made a motion to approve advertising the delinquent taxes 

for 2017 in April. Commissioner Phelps seconded, motion passed unanimously.   
 

UPDATE FROM NC DIVISION OF TRANSPORTATION: Mr. Jerry Jennings, 

NCDOT Division Engineer for Division 1 spoke to the Board.  Mr. Jennings said NCDOT is 

going around to all the counties they service to hear questions and concerns and give update on 

some projects.  Mr. Jennings said he brought some Division One Staff with him:  Mr. Win 

Bridgers, Mr. Ronnie Sawyer, Ms. Gretchen Byrum, Mr. Darrick Lee and Mr. Marshall Gill.  

Also, Mr. Allen Moran, member of the Division One Board of Transportation was in attendance.   

Mr. Jennings gave the following presentation. 



 

 
 



 

 
 



 

 
 



 

 
 



 

 
 



 

 
 



 

 
 



 

 
 



 

 
 



 

 
 Chair Johnson asked why NCDOT closed the Alligator River Bridge on a holiday (MLK 

day).  Mr. Jennings said NCDOT coordinated with Dare County as to when there might be the 

least amount of traffic to cause the least impact.  Commissioner Phelps asked why the Alligator 

River Bridge was stuck open this past weekend.  Mr. Jennings said when the beginning work was 

done on the bridge it began operating on a temporary control system.  More work will be done 



 

for a permanent fix in March.  NCDOT is trying to keep that issue from happening again by 

continuing these repairs.  Swing span repairs should be completed by the end of March. 

  

Mr. Jennings said that an area of guardrail will be installed within the next 30 days on 

Newland Road after the orders are given to the on-call contractor.  Commissioner Phelps asked 

how many fatalities have there been on Newland Road. Mr. Jennings said there have been four 

(4) in the last couple of years. 

 

Mr. Jennings said that NCDOT will be doing a study of the location of the accident at 

Newland Road and B Canal that happened during the recent snow.  After the 2015 tractor-trailer 

accident, NCDOT widened that intersection and replaced the culvert to better suit the turning 

radius of those types of trucks. The long term approach there was a project identified to lengthen 

Newland Road which would rehabilitate the pavement by widening and repaving. Large projects 

are listed in NCDOT’s State Transportation Improvement Program (STIP)  The project on 

Newland Road did not score high enough to be put in the plan, but is being resubmitted so 

hopefully it will be approved as a larger scale improvement project.  Mr. Jennings said he has 

made notes here tonight after listening to the citizens and will look for ways to make 

improvements.  

 

Commissioner Phelps asked when the last time Newland Road was improved.  Mr. 

Jennings said it was improved on last year.  Commissioner Phelps asked what about before last 

year.  Mr. Jennings said he would have to get that information.  Commissioner Sexton said 

Railroad Bed and Hwy 99 also have problems with road settling.   Newland Road was built about 

12 years ago and was in good shape then.  Mr. Jennings said that the way the legislation is 

written, each project stands on it owns merit.  Mr. Jennings said there are tiers that are used to 

score a road. 50% of the input comes from citizens (RPO). 

 

Commissioner Phelps said he would like data on how many accidents have occurred on 

Newland Road since NCDOT started recording data.  Commissioner Phelps asked how this data 

compares with data on other roads in the County. Commissioner Phelps said he feels this 

information should be taken to the State so this road project can move forward.  Chair Johnson 

said it looks like Newland Road meets the criteria.  Mr. Jennings said it is compared to all the 

other roads in the State. 

 

Commissioner Phelps asked Mr. Jennings to take word back to the Senate that 

Washington County appreciates the funds for the replacement of bridge over Scuppernong River 

on Cherry Road.  Commissioner Phelps asked about a timeline for this project.  Mr. Jennings 

said he will have to get that to the Commissioners after the bid is let. 

 

Mr. Jennings noted that Washington County will be receiving $1.5M under NCDOT’s 

Road Maintenance Improvement Program (RMIP).  He also noted that NCDOT will be 

increasing the mowing of State roads to six (6) rounds rather than five (5) this coming year. 

 

Mr. Moran told the Board to please reach out to him with any questions or issues.   

 

Ms. Keyes wanted to personally thank Mr. Marshall Gill and Mr. Rodney Burnett for 

their assistance during our inclement weather. 

Mr. Logue spoke again and said there are areas on Newland Road that have significant 

dips and would like to see at least those areas fixed sooner than later.  Mr. Logue also wanted to 



 

thank NCDOT for their assistance in getting them help during inclement weather when they had 

issues with trucks getting stuck. 

 

A citizen asked NCDOT if they would consider putting guardrails down the whole side of 

Newland Road and he also mentioned that the shoulders on that road are very narrow.  

Guardrails would also keep folks from pulling off the road and sliding into the canal.  Also, 

would it be possible for NCDOT to put the “Rough Road Ahead” sign on the Roper side so folks 

will know the condition of the road. 

 

MARKETING FOR SALES TAX REFERENDUM:  Mr. Potter said he was hoping to 

bring marketing materials to the meeting tonight but didn’t have enough time. It is the goal of the 

County to educate the citizens to vote positively on the sales tax referendum.  Mr. Potter listed 

some of the ways that he intends to advertise this sales tax referendum before the election. 

 

Mail flyers 

Posted in community buildings 

Possibly school distribution 

Church publications 

Have materials available at the precinct 

Public housing centers 

Larger retails and stores 

Create a link to this information or a separate web page on this with some FAQ 

County Facebook page 

County Manager’s radio spot 

Radio station will also run a PSA 

Notices in the Beacon 

Manager will visit with the Senior Center 

Possibly holding public meetings (not necessarily Board meetings) 

 

Mr. Potter said he will be bringing a budget request for approximately $2,500 - $5,000 

for marketing the Sales Tax Referendum to the Commissioners at the next Board meeting. 

 

Chair Johnson asked the Board to e-mail Mr. Potter with any questions or ideas on 

marketing the Sales Tax Referendum. 

 

 BOARDS & COMMITTEES: Ms. Bennett stated that she spoke with Commissioner Sexton after 

the January meeting, and he has agreed to serve on the Albemarle Commission’s RC&D Board as the 

Commissioner Representative. 

 

Commissioner Phelps made a motion to appoint Commissioner Sexton to the 

Albemarle RC&D Council.  Chair Johnson seconded, motion carried unanimously. 
 

NC WORKS LETTER OF SUPPORT:  Chair Johnson said she would like the Board to 

approve a letter coming from the County that Washington County supports NC Works First and 

Career Readiness. 

 

 



 

Commissioner Phelps made a motion to approve a letter of support from 

Washington County for NC Works First and Career Readiness.  Commissioner Sexton 

seconded, motion carried unanimously. 
 

FINANCE OFFICER’S REPORT:  Mr. Potter went over the budget transfer and 

amendments below and the Finance Officer’s Report.  

 

 
 



 

 
 



 

 
 



 

 

 



 

 

 

Commissioner Phelps made a motion to approve BA  #2018-034, BA #2018-035 and 

BT #2018-036 and BA #2017-034 as presented. Commissioner Sexton seconded, motion 

passed unanimously. 

 



 

 Commissioner Sexton asked for DSS to come to the next Board of Commissioners’ 

meeting regarding training on foster parenting.  Mr. Potter said he will ask someone from DSS to 

come to the next meeting to speak on this subject.  Mr. Potter said he feels that part of the 

confusion is because of changes at the State level.  

 

 OTHER ITEMS BY CHAIRPERSON, COMMISSIONERS, COUNTY MANAGER/ 

ATTORNEY OR CLERK:  Ms. Bennett reminded the Commissioners of the Governor’s visit 

tomorrow at Pines Elementary School and the press event in the Media Center at 1:30 pm. 

 

Commissioner Phelps made a motion to go into Closed Session pursuant to NCGS 

§143-318.11 (a)(6) (personnel).  Commissioner Sexton seconded, motion carried 

unanimously. 

 

Back in Open Session, Mr. Potter asked if the Board would waive the County’s current 

Personnel Policy on hiring to fill the Water Department Customer Service opening.  Mr. Tawes, 

Public Utilities Director is doing cross-training in the Water Department. 

 

Commissioner Phelps made a motion to suspend the County’s current Personnel 

Policy on hiring.  Commissioner Sexton seconded, motion carried unanimously. 

 

 

 Mr. Potter presented the resolution below.   

 

 



 

 
 Commissioner Phelps made a motion to approve the Resolution presented above 

Ratifying Appointment of Washington County’s Finance Officer and Appointing a Deputy 

Finance Officer.  Commissioner Sexton seconded, motion carried unanimously. 
 

At 7:45 PM, with no further business to discuss, Commissioner Sexton  made a motion 

to adjourn the meeting.  Commissioner Phelps seconded, motion carried unanimously. 

 

 

______________________________  _____________________________ 

      Tracey A. Johnson    Julie J. Bennett, CMC, NCCCC 

           Chair                  Clerk to the Board    

 

 


